
A “Tuck In” Compline
One of many highlights for 
youth at NYC 2011
ChrIsTyn Perkons

Niagara Youth Conference 
(NYC) participants spent 
their last week of summer 
exploring the Five Marks of 
Mission in that glorious piece 
of God’s creation known as the 
Canterbury Hills Conference 
Centre. 
Volunteer staff from across 

the Diocese spent eight months 
planning a week that invited 

young people to deepen their 
relationship with God through 
the lens of what God is calling 
us to do. Eighteen staff members 
committed to monthly 4 – 6 
hour planning meetings as well 
as a considerable amount of 
conference design in small 
groups between meetings. Jay 
Blackwood recalls meeting with 
his partner; a 30 km drive from
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Niagara Anglican and Website Changes
There is change blowing across the communications landscape of the  
Diocese of Niagara.

It is with mixed emotions that 
Bishop Michael Bird announces 
that after nearly fifteen years 
of unwavering commitment, 
dedication and hard work, Chris 
Grabiec, John Janisse, and other 
members of the Dunham group 
are handing over the reins of the 
Niagara Anglican newspaper and 
diocesan website.

 Chris and John have been the 
only webmasters the diocese has 
ever known building a website 
from the ground up that became 
second to none in the entire 
Canadian Church. The Dunham 
Group transformed the way the 
diocese communicated and dis-

seminated information and built 
a data base system that revolu-
tionized our accounting and data 
collecting methods. It is hard 
to imagine our lives within the 
Church before the website and 
this can be completely attributed 
to Chris and John’s creativity and 
expertise.

 A few years after the develop-
ment of the website, then Bishop 
Ralph Spence asked Chris and 
John to come in to assist with 
a crisis that was occurring with 
the Niagara Anglican newspaper. 
They agreed that they would 
help out “for a short time until 
someone else was chosen as 

editor”. Six years later, Chris 
and John have re-shaped the 
vision and emphasis of the 
paper making it a thoughtful, 
relevant vehicle for theological 
and practical reflection as well 
as the glue that effectively holds 
the diocesan family together.

 We thank Chris, John and all 
other members of the Dunham 
Group that have contributed so 
selflessly over all these years. 
You will be missed but we 
look forward to continuing our 
relationship in a variety of other 
ways across Niagara.

 Beginning early this fall, Ms.
—See CHANGES Page 6
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“Declining Church attendance” is a 
one liner designed to grab your atten-
tion and provoke a response. I hope 
your response will be to read this 
article since I suspect many of us are 
tired of repeatedly being asked the 
same question; “Are you an inviting 
church?”

We live in amazing technological 
times and have become accustomed 
to rapidly moving on to the latest 
hand-held device for communicating 
with others. Life is lived so fast that 
it has become a race to the  nish and 
we don’t take time to smell the roses, 
or even notice if there are roses! 
Hand-held has taken precedence over 
hand-holding. So it is with many of 
us in the church, such that when a 
simple idea like; “Back to Church 
Sunday” is suggested, many scoff, it 
doesn’t resonate in today’s high-tech 
world. We have been told time after 
time that we should be invitational 
but there just isn’t time left to invest, 

so we slam the door on the opportun-
ity to discover if we are! Participa-
tion in Back to Church Sunday can 
be as simple or as complicated as you 
wish to make it, yet many develop the 
notion that there is too much work 
involved in promoting this “one day a 
year” initiative. They totally miss the 
point that the whole purpose of this 
one day is to re-group, re-visit and re-
focus a congregation on being invi-
tational “every day of the year!” As 
the Back to Church Sunday website 
www.backtochurch.co.uk states, “it 
is based on the simplest and shortest 
step in evangelism—that we should 
invite someone we already know to 
something we love; invite our friend 
to our church.”

The amount of time and effort we 
put into preparing for Back to Church 
Sunday is directly proportional to 
how successful we want to be, on 
an ongoing basis, as an invitational 
church, a church with increasing, 
not declining attendance. The basics 
are simple and start with all parish 
members receiving training in what 

it really means, to be invitational, not 
just Greeters handing out bulletins 
on a Sunday morning, but also in the 
workplace, the coffee shop, at social 
gatherings and at home. Once guests 
have been invited, everyone in the par-
ish needs to recognize they are hosts 
and make sure that whenever guests 
do visit, (not just on Back to Church 
Sunday), they will always be warmly 
welcomed and experience pleasant 
hospitality. We need to look around 
with a discerning eye and determine 
is our church accessible, is the  rst 
impression both inside and out, one of 
a building that is clean and tidy, loved 
and well cared for? Is the seating com-
fortable, do we provide for people 
with hearing and vision loss, is the 
service easy to understand for new-
comers and does it allow people of all 
ages and knowledge of the Christian 
faith to participate? Afterwards do we 
huddle in familiar groups for tea and 
coffee or do we focus on getting to 
know our guests?

It is also vital that Back to Church 
Sunday not be seen as a “one off 

event” but as a turning point in the 
culture of a parish. Whenever guests 
arrive for a visit, whether they be 
inquisitive returning parishioners 
from long ago, or complete new-
comers, follow-up personal com-
munication in the weeks ahead, by 
the priest and parish members who 
invited them, is essential. This forges 
the bonds that reinforce their desire to 
return, to experience more hospitality, 
and to learn more about being a Chris-
tian. While parishes can develop most 
of the materials for a successful Back 
to Church Sunday themselves, help-
ful training videos are freely available 
on the internet and a small supply of 
printed invitational materials may still 
be available from Augsberg Fortress 
for this year’s Back to Church Sunday 
theme which is; “Who are you invit-
ing?” I hope that this year all Niagara 
parishes will  nd the time to re-focus 
on what it means to be invitational, to 
offer the welcoming hand of Christ’s 
love to those who are invited and to 
reverse the trend of declining church 
attendance.

A reflection on fresh 
traditions

MICHAEL BURSLEM
ST GEORGES GUELPH

September is the month when we 
come back together again, and notice 
how much the kids have shot up over 
the summer. But we have been asked 
to write about Growth; not in stature, 
but “growth in ministry, growth in 
numbers and growth in community.” 
I’m not sure I can tackle all that, but 
I have been thinking over the summer 
how the church should grow, perhaps 
in ministry and to the community, but 
I’m not sure these ideas would lead to a 
growth in numbers.

From generation to 
generation

ELEANOR JOHNSON
ST. JOHN’S, RIDGEMOUNT

Most readers of this paper are over 
50. We remember a time when, as 
children, we sat every week in church 
with our parents and grandparents. 
The latter were the more tolerant of 
squirming children, the more likely to 
have a stash of mints in their pockets. 
Why aren’t our grandchildren cud-
dling up to us in church?

HOW TOM FOUND GOD AND MY FRIEND 
UNDERSTOOD

BACK TO CHURCH: IS THERE 
A POINT?

» CONTINUED ON PAGE 8
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Lessons for the flock, 
from the flock

MARNI NANCEKIVELL
SECRETARY OF SYNOD

Jesus taught in a variety of ways. He 
was a story teller, who would spin 
wisdom  lled tales. He would gather 
friends on the beach and on the moun-
tain top, and use the most common 
elements (spit, dust, and people gath-
ered at a table) to help his sisters and 
brothers comprehend the abundant 
truths of God’s life-giving presence.
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Back to Church Sunday: Are you inviting?

First and last issues 
Chris Grabiec began as editor with the September 2005 issue. 
September 2011 was his last. Many changes between the two.
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In Conversation With…

An interview with the new editor of 
the Niagara Anglican, Hollis Hiscock
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Sandwiches in Solidarity, Not As Charity

Serving people in poverty is about 
putting people first. 
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NYC participants Zach Burley, Lindsay Geerkens-Beck, Angela Gibbons, Maddy Heys 
and Gregory Millar create a mandala at Sherman Falls.



It is to God that we return
GrAhAme sTAP

This summer has been a 
very busy summer for Ina and 
I in many different ways. We 
have had lots of company stay 
with us. Old friends from St. 
Christopher’s, family members 
and others who just stopped in 
for a short visit and we are still 
rebuilding our house. (Almost 
finished). It occurred to me how 
very lucky we are. We have lots 
of friends and for our age good 
health. We also live in a wonder-
ful part of Ontario. 

As I look out of my window 
I can see the lake. The ripples 
on the water as gentle zephyrs 
come in from the west and the 
sun sparkling on each tiny wave. 
A loon has been nesting on the 
shore close to us and the male 

swims and dives finding food to 
feed the young. A short time ago 
we had two young moose feed-
ing in the wooded area of our lot. 
God is in his heaven and all is 
right with the world.

Then I switch on the television 
and it all comes crashing down, 
riots in England, fighting in 
Libya and Syria, terrible famine 
in many parts of Africa, torna-
does in Goderich.

We truly live in a broken world 
and for most people in this world 
there is not much to be thankful for. 

In our own lives, this summer, 

Ina and I have had to face the 
deaths of several loved ones. 
First one of Ina’s sisters died and 
we drove south for the funeral. 
While we were there I went to 
see my brother in hospital, he 

was not in a good way but where 
there is life there is hope. We 
were home for one day when we 
got the news that my brother had 
died and we headed south again.

I guess we both realized that 
we are at that time of life when 
we must face not only the pass-
ing of siblings and friends but 
also our own end. I find it hard 

to believe that I will be seventy 
by the time you read this and 
my brother who is eighty-two 
will be in Canada. He lives in 
France, and is coming to help me 
through this passing into another 
phase of life.

I find it all very strange as in 
my mind I am still young and 
have a full head of hair, my 
bones don’t ache and my teeth 
are all my own and I remember 
things, then I look in the mirror. 
Time passes so fast. 

I realize this is how life is, the 
terrible tragedies of the world 
do happen, mainly through our 
indifference to the plight of oth-
ers. I also realize that God knew 
all this was going to happen and 
that we were going to live in a 
broken world, so he sent Jesus 
who for us died on the cross then 

rose again.
If Jesus had come down from 

the Cross and saved himself as 
bystanders tempted him to, he 
would have done what we cannot 
do. But Jesus stayed on the Cross 
and died, and rose from the dead 
to show us the path. And for this 
I will always be thankful because 
no matter what happens we are 
loved by God and it is to God 
that, when our time here is over, 
we will return.

As always it is only my opinion.

 Grahame Stap is Rector of St. 
Simon’s Temagami and can be 
reached at  gstap27@aol.com 

In Conversation  With…
Hollis Hiscock, incoming editor of the Niagra Anglican

This is the first in a series 
of dialogues in the Niagara 
Anglican. This month we talk 
with the recently appointed edi-
tor, the Reverend Hollis Hiscock.

nA: Welcome to your new 
appointment; where do you 
want to begin?

hh: Firstly, I want to express my 
gratitude to former editor Chris 
Grabiec and his team for their 
tremendous contribution to the 
Niagara Anglican specifically, 
and the Niagara Diocese gener-
ally in employing their Christian 
Stewardship very creatively. 
Secondly, I appreciate the 
confidence our Bishop Michael 
Bird has in appointing me Editor 
of the Niagara Anglican, an 
offer, which I quickly and gladly 
accepted. 

nA: most people in niagara 
Diocese may not know you … 
so who is hollis hiscock?

hh: I was born in the indepen-
dent nation of Newfoundland, 
nearly a decade before the 
marriage of Canada and 
Newfoundland on March 31, 
1949. Recently, Newfoundland-
Labrador has converted from a 
‘have not’ to a ‘have’ province. 
This happened after I left for 
Ontario but there is no connec-
tion, I hope.

nA: Tells us more.

hh: After ordination, I served 
in two far flung parishes (one 
with 32 communities and 
the other with 13) located on 
Newfoundland’s Great Northern 
Peninsula. Following that I 
taught religious education and 
social studies at the high school 
level, before teaching Psychology 
and holding several administra-
tive appointments at Memorial 
University. I returned to full time 
Parish Ministry at St. Thomas’ 
Parish in St. John’s, which 
was then the largest Anglican 
Parish in Canada. I was the first 
native born Newfoundlander 
appointed Rector of that parish 
in nearly 100 years. For 10 years 
I was editor of the Newfoundland 
Churchman (now Anglican Life), 
which served three dioceses.

nA: What brought you to 
ontario?

hh: Well, we are told God 
moves in many mysterious 
ways, and I guess God did one 
on me in 1989. When Bishop 
Art Brown of Toronto Diocese 
approached me about becoming 
Rector of St. John’s York Mills, 
I asked him where it was. He 
laughed his famous laugh and 
said that if I were in Toronto 
Diocese, I would not ask such 
a question, because everyone 

knew that parish. After declining 
his invitation several times, we 
finally clued in that maybe God 
wanted us in Ontario and we 
moved in 1990. After 17 years 
as the Rector there, I retired in 
2007, at which time Helen and 
I moved to Burlington. Since 
then I have done three Interim 
Ministries , one in Toronto 
Diocese, and two in Niagara 
parishes; and now I’m looking 
forward to being the Editor of 
the Diocesan paper.

nA: how would you describe 
your philosophy as editor of a 
Diocesan paper?

hh: I view a Diocesan paper as 
‘a sounding board’ and ‘a gather-
ing place’. The latter enables the 
diocese, parishes and individuals 
to gather on the printed page to 
share happenings, experiences, 
ideas and suggestions. The paper 
becomes a “sounding board” 
when writers exchange differ-
ent perspectives and challenge 
readers to think at a deeper level 
about issues facing God’s Church 
and world.  Hopefully, the paper 
can be interactive for all ages, 
interests, groups and individuals. 

nA: some people wonder if 
the internet has made the print 
medium obsolete. What are 
your feelings?

hh: I believe we need both. I 
look forward to a close partner-
ship between the web site and 
paper. No doubt, each medium 
has its own distinctive character-
istics, purposes and methodolo-
gies; however they can achieve 
much more when they comple-
ment and support each other. 

nA: sounds like you have a 
huge task ahead of you.

hh: If it depended on 
me alone, I would prob-
ably feel overwhelmed, 
but I am part of a 
talented team of people 
who are committed to 
employing their skills 
to continue and further 
enhance the communica-
tion goals of the whole 
Diocese. Likewise, we hope 
that people in parishes 
throughout the 
Diocese will accept 
ownership of the 
paper and website, 
and will critique, 
contribute and 
support these 
and other 
communica-
tions media. 
In essence, 
we are 
respond-
ing to and 
fulfilling 

the commission Jesus gave to his 
disciples (and us) to bring God’s 
good news to people everywhere. 
After all, that is the mission and 
ministry of the Church, and that 
is our focus as well.

nA: may the spirit go with you.

…all is right with the world… then I switch on 

the television and it all comes crashing down.
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Quilters Dream 
700 Guelph Line, Burlington ON   L7R 3M8 

Phone: 905-681-8164    www.quiltersdream.ca 
HOURS: Monday thru Saturday 9:30 am - 5:00 pm 

Always wanted to learn to sew or quilt? Let us teach you! 
Looking for someone to quilt with? Enjoy our pizza parties or UFO days! 

Need a new quilting project? Come & visit with us! 
Sign up for our newsletter at:  info@quiltersdream.ca 

FREE Lessons with purchase of Sewing Machine 

 PFAFF Sewing Machines & Repairs * Fabric * Classes * Custom Quilting 

Bishop’s Diploma Course
This program provides an opportunity for lay people to grow in their 
commitment to Christ and Christ’s Church through a deepening of faith. 
This fall will feature an eight-week course on Old Testament. Registration 
is held on fi rst evening; dates indicated below. Attend the parish centre 
of your choice. Registration fee: $35 (includes sessions plus text)

Area Parish Centre Start Date

Burlington St. Luke September 12 - 7:30 pm

Flamborough Christ Church September 28 - 7:00 pm

Jordan St. John September 19 - 3:00 pm or 7:00 pm

St. Catharines St. Columba September 21 - 7:00 pm

For further information contact Jane Wyse at 905-527-1316 x420 or 
jane.wyse@niagara.anglican.ca

Exciting new musical direction for John Laing
CAROL GOODROW
PAST PRESIDENT

In the spring of 2011, following 29 
years of choral music excellence, John 
Laing resigned as Artistic Director 
of the John Laing Singers (JLS). He 
made this dif cult decision to leave 
the choir that he created in order to 
devote his time to composing, musical 
collaboration and performing. In 
a recent interview with Hamilton 
Spectator music critic, Leonard Tur-
nivicious, Laing re ected as follows: 
“Emotionally it was tough….but 
knowing that there are other things I 
want to accomplish in music with only 
a  nite amount of time, my logic was 
that if I was really going to ful ll my 
music potentialities, I would have to 
make my move from the JLS now.”

John Laing is known in Canada for 
his outstanding work in choral music. 
He has devoted over 32 years of his 

time and talent to classical music in 
the Hamilton area. His many achieve-
ments and contributions were aptly 
described and extolled at a tribute 
concert held in Burlington on May 1, 
2011. These include: 72 series con-
certs in the Hamilton area; 50 addi-
tional guest concert performances in 
twenty six locations across Ontario, 
Quebec and the U.S.A.; 6 excellent 
recordings; and two international 
tours where the JLS represented Can-
ada in both France and Switzerland. 
Laing’s musical compositions include 
the following: 5 works for Canadian 
choirs, I operetta, 3 choral anthems 
and 13 songs written for, performed 
by and recorded with Canadian sop-
rano, Janet Obermeyer. As well, he has 
written many lovely choral arrange-
ments of carols, Canadian folk songs, 
anthems and hymn descants.

Laing’s legacy also includes 
using his music for civic good. He 

has organized concerts in hospitals, 
seniors’ facilities and at various 
locations in support of local char-
ities. He has led the JLS at City Hall 
events for visiting dignitaries and 
ceremonies for new citizens. He has 
founded successful arts series, and 
fostered numerous collaborations 
with a total of 45 professional guest 
musicians, 20 guest conductors, and 
10 orchestras.

His work has been recognized with 
a variety of honours including: the “ 
Above and Beyond” award from the 
Oakville Arts Council; the “Order 
of Niagara” by the Anglican Church 
of Canada; Musician of the Year in 
2008 by the Hamilton Arts Council; 
and Freeman of the City of London, 
UK. Recently, the Royal Canadian 
College of Organists commissioned 
him to write a new anthem which 
was premiered on July 19, 2011 at 
Appleby College. During the celebra-

tory service in the John Bell Chapel, 
Laing conducted his Singers one  nal 
time, and the congregation, consisting 
of RCCO members and friends of the 
JLS, rewarded him with a special trib-
ute and ovation.

There is no doubt that John Laing 
will be missed at the podium. How-
ever, those who have sung his music 
or enjoyed his concerts understand 
that his musical contributions will 
delight musicians and audiences for 
years to come. As he moves forward, 
pursuing his passion for composition 
and collaboration, Laing can rest 
assured that he has the love and sup-
port of The John Laing Singers and 
many appreciative audience mem-
bers. Concert goers will be pleased 
to know that The John Laing Singers 
will continue, with Laing’s bless-
ing and support, under the capable 
leadership of Dr. Roger Bergs begin-
ning in September 2011.

What A Summer!
PeTer WAll

As I sit in these waning days of 
August, I could reflect on a sum-
mer that was too hot and dry, 
and one in which I did not get 
as much “down” time as I might 
have wished. I could reflect on 
some wonderful books which 
I had the pleasure of reading, 
particularly an inspiring biog-
raphy of Dietrich Bonhoeffer. 
But I want to tell you about two 
very special events which it was 
my privilege to be a part of this 
summer – different from each 
other but each important and a 
special gift to me.

tIMe WItH tHe LUtHerANS
In July, I had the pleasure of 

being a guest at the National 
Convention of the Evangelical 
Lutheran Church in Canada 
(ELCIC). This 13th biennial con-
vention was held in Saskatoon 
over four beautiful and sunny 
days. As Anglican Co-Chair of 
the Joint Anglican Lutheran 
Commission and as one who is 
leading the planning process for 
General Synod in 2013, which 
will be a joint Synod/Convention 
with the ELCIC, it was good for 
me to be able to attend this con-
vention – my second. I had been 
present in 2005 in Winnipeg 
during my term as representative 
of the Council of General Synod 
(COGS) for the National Church 
Council.

Approximately 550 people 
gathered to do the business of 
the church, to be inspired and 
taught, and to worship together. 
National Bishop Susan Johnson 
had served her first four year 
term and so there was an elec-
tion for National Bishop and 
Bishop Susan was re-elected for 
a second term. Bishop Johnson is 
a Canon of our Cathedral and a 
close friend of many of us here, 
so it was wonderful to be present 
for this emotional and important 
moment. The Convention also 
dealt with many issues and 
decisions, but two stand out. 
First, the Church adopted a 
Social Statement on Human 
Sexuality. This statement had 
been several years in study and 
process, and forms an important 
public statement on behalf of the 
church. I commend it to you – it 
can be found on their website: 
www.elcic.ca.

This carefully crafted and 
comprehensive statement is a 
gift to all the churches and, as a 
result, the Convention passed 

two important resolutions: one 
dealing with marriage, which 
states, in part, “…that rostered 
ministers may, according to the 
dictates of their consciences 
as informed by the Gospels, 
the Scriptures, the ecumenical 
creeds and the confessions of the 
Evangelical Lutheran Church, 
preside at or bless legal mar-
riages according to the laws of 
the province within which they 
serve…”

The second resolution states, 
in part: “It is the policy of the 
Evangelical Lutheran Church in 
Canada that sexual orientation 
is not in itself a factor which dis-
qualifies a candidate for rostered 
ministry or a rostered minister 
seeking a call…” The debate over 
both of these resolutions was 
important, respectful, impas-
sioned and moving. It was a deep 
privilege to be present. 

The Convention also approved 
in principle some significant 
changes in organizational 
structures, including the number 
of Synods (dioceses, in Anglican-
speak) and the frequency 
and composition of National 
Convention. These matters will 
now be further developed in 
terms of implementation. The 
Convention also joyfully and 
energetically celebrated 25 years 
of the ELCIC. It was good to 
spend time with our full-commu-
nion sisters and brothers.

tIMe WItH tHe ANGLICANS
The other fascinating event 

which I had the privilege of 
attending was the biennial meet-
ing of the International Anglican 
Liturgical Consultation (IALC), 
which met in Canterbury, 
England during the first week 
of August. As a member of the 
national Faith Worship and 
Ministry Committee I was asked 
to attend for another committee 
member who was planning to 
attend but could not. Fifty-six 
scholars, academics, liturgists 
and provincial liturgical com-
mission members, from six con-
tinents and 19 provinces of the 
Anglican Communion – bishops, 
priests and laity - gathered to 
continue the work of IALC 2009 
(Auckland, NZ) on “marriage”. 

Within the incredible beauty 
of the Canterbury Cathedral 
precincts, grounded in daily 
prayer in the “mother church” 
of all our Cathedrals, graced 
by the generous hospitality 
of the Dean and Chapter of 
Canterbury, we worked over five 
days in different working groups 
examining (1) the theology of 
marriage, (2) cultural contexts 
of marriage, and (3) the shape 
and elements of the ritual. We 
began by hearing and reflecting 
on presentations made by Bishop 
Mdimi Mhogolo of the Church 
of Tanzania and by The Rev. Dr. 
Simon Jones of the Church of 
England. Both of these papers 
and the final statement of the 
consultation will be available in 
the near future.

Being together with such a 

group of talented, experienced, 
and dedicated liturgists was a 
rare pleasure. Five Canadians 
were present and, as always hap-
pens at international gatherings, 
we learned much from others 
about local realities and circum-
stances around the Anglican 
world and made wonderful new 
friendships. Clearly, the topic of 
“marriage” is one about which 
there is both a wealth of diversity 
and deeply held opinions. We 
heard much about both our 
shared experiences and about 
local distinctions. It was a very 
rich experience indeed and to 

have it within the beauty and 
peacefulness of Canterbury 
Cathedral was a huge gift. I look 
forward to the communiqué 
and other papers being available 
to all. 

All in all, quite a summer!

The Very Reverend Peter Wall is 
Rector of Christ’s Church Cathedral 
and Dean of Niagara, and can be 
reached at peter.wall@niagara.
anglican.ca

Ministry Program Consultant
Diocese of Niagara, Hamilton
Job share position - half-time
Start date: December 1, 2011

To assist in developing and implementing programs for youth and leaders in youth 
ministry.  Requires day, evening and weekend work and regular travel to parishes 
and conference sites in all parts of the diocese.

Qualifications:
•	 Undergraduate degree
•	 At least three years of experience in ministry
•	 Staff or volunteer experience in program work at the parish and/or diocesan 

level
•	 Ability to recruit, train, support and work with volunteers
•	 Ability to work in a team setting
•	 Ability to manage complex tasks and establish priorities
•	 Skills in the following areas:  educational design, process facilitation, 

group dynamics, conflict management, leadership training and community 
development

Application deadline:  October 14, 2011
For more information or to apply, please contact:

Christyn Perkons, 252 James Street North, Hamilton, ON  L8R 2L3
905-527-1316 x460 | Fax 905-527-0963 christyn.perkons@niagara.anglican.ca

EMPloyMEnt oPPortunity
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Quilters Dream 
700 Guelph Line, Burlington ON   L7R 3M8 

Phone: 905-681-8164    www.quiltersdream.ca 
HOURS: Monday thru Saturday 9:30 am - 5:00 pm 

Always wanted to learn to sew or quilt? Let us teach you! 
Looking for someone to quilt with? Enjoy our pizza parties or UFO days! 

Need a new quilting project? Come & visit with us! 
Sign up for our newsletter at:  info@quiltersdream.ca 

FREE Lessons with purchase of Sewing Machine 

 PFAFF Sewing Machines & Repairs * Fabric * Classes * Custom Quilting 

Bishop’s Diploma Course
This program provides an opportunity for lay people to grow in their 
commitment to Christ and Christ’s Church through a deepening of faith. 
This fall will feature an eight-week course on Old Testament. Registration 
is held on fi rst evening; dates indicated below. Attend the parish centre 
of your choice. Registration fee: $35 (includes sessions plus text)

Area Parish Centre Start Date

Burlington St. Luke September 12 - 7:30 pm

Flamborough Christ Church September 28 - 7:00 pm

Jordan St. John September 19 - 3:00 pm or 7:00 pm

St. Catharines St. Columba September 21 - 7:00 pm

For further information contact Jane Wyse at 905-527-1316 x420 or 
jane.wyse@niagara.anglican.ca

Exciting new musical direction for John Laing
CAROL GOODROW
PAST PRESIDENT

In the spring of 2011, following 29 
years of choral music excellence, John 
Laing resigned as Artistic Director 
of the John Laing Singers (JLS). He 
made this dif cult decision to leave 
the choir that he created in order to 
devote his time to composing, musical 
collaboration and performing. In 
a recent interview with Hamilton 
Spectator music critic, Leonard Tur-
nivicious, Laing re ected as follows: 
“Emotionally it was tough….but 
knowing that there are other things I 
want to accomplish in music with only 
a  nite amount of time, my logic was 
that if I was really going to ful ll my 
music potentialities, I would have to 
make my move from the JLS now.”

John Laing is known in Canada for 
his outstanding work in choral music. 
He has devoted over 32 years of his 

time and talent to classical music in 
the Hamilton area. His many achieve-
ments and contributions were aptly 
described and extolled at a tribute 
concert held in Burlington on May 1, 
2011. These include: 72 series con-
certs in the Hamilton area; 50 addi-
tional guest concert performances in 
twenty six locations across Ontario, 
Quebec and the U.S.A.; 6 excellent 
recordings; and two international 
tours where the JLS represented Can-
ada in both France and Switzerland. 
Laing’s musical compositions include 
the following: 5 works for Canadian 
choirs, I operetta, 3 choral anthems 
and 13 songs written for, performed 
by and recorded with Canadian sop-
rano, Janet Obermeyer. As well, he has 
written many lovely choral arrange-
ments of carols, Canadian folk songs, 
anthems and hymn descants.

Laing’s legacy also includes 
using his music for civic good. He 

has organized concerts in hospitals, 
seniors’ facilities and at various 
locations in support of local char-
ities. He has led the JLS at City Hall 
events for visiting dignitaries and 
ceremonies for new citizens. He has 
founded successful arts series, and 
fostered numerous collaborations 
with a total of 45 professional guest 
musicians, 20 guest conductors, and 
10 orchestras.

His work has been recognized with 
a variety of honours including: the “ 
Above and Beyond” award from the 
Oakville Arts Council; the “Order 
of Niagara” by the Anglican Church 
of Canada; Musician of the Year in 
2008 by the Hamilton Arts Council; 
and Freeman of the City of London, 
UK. Recently, the Royal Canadian 
College of Organists commissioned 
him to write a new anthem which 
was premiered on July 19, 2011 at 
Appleby College. During the celebra-

tory service in the John Bell Chapel, 
Laing conducted his Singers one  nal 
time, and the congregation, consisting 
of RCCO members and friends of the 
JLS, rewarded him with a special trib-
ute and ovation.

There is no doubt that John Laing 
will be missed at the podium. How-
ever, those who have sung his music 
or enjoyed his concerts understand 
that his musical contributions will 
delight musicians and audiences for 
years to come. As he moves forward, 
pursuing his passion for composition 
and collaboration, Laing can rest 
assured that he has the love and sup-
port of The John Laing Singers and 
many appreciative audience mem-
bers. Concert goers will be pleased 
to know that The John Laing Singers 
will continue, with Laing’s bless-
ing and support, under the capable 
leadership of Dr. Roger Bergs begin-
ning in September 2011.

Choral Evensong and Organ Recital

Guest Recitalist  

Dr. Christiaan Teeuwson
Associate Professor of Music

Redeemer University College, Ancaster

St. John’s Anglican Church, Ancaster
Sunday, October 30, 2011

4:00 p.m.
www.ancasteranglican.org    905-648-2353



Sandwiches In Solidarity, Not As Charity
AnneTTe GrAyDon

Food and sharing a meal is a 
way of bringing people together. 
And I’ll take my sandwich with a 
side order of solidarity any day.

Voices for Change is a grass 
roots organization in Halton 
whose intentions are simple. 
They believe in the end of 
poverty. Their goals are to make 
a difference, hold the govern-
ment accountable for its strug-
gling citizens and to expose the 
unacknowledged truth that there 
are people living in poverty in 
Halton Region. 

Voices for Change was 
formed, in part, to make the 
community aware that poverty 
is an issue in Halton despite 
its reputation for wealth. The 
members of Voices for Change 
know this is the truth because 
they are people who live with the 
experience of poverty. 

Along with poverty, they have 
had first hand experience of 
stigma, shame and stereotyping. 
They have heard it all: poor 
people take our tax dollars, poor 
people are lazy, all poor people 
are on welfare, poor people 
need to learn how to budget, 
poor people blow money on big 
screen TVs, alcohol and drugs, 
poor people don”t know how to 
parent their children. 

PUt PeOPLe FIrSt
Voices for Change wants you 

to put people first. They are 
not poor people. They are not 
vulnerable people. They are not 
needy people. They are people. 
People who want you to know 
that in most cases you can’t tell 
someone is living in poverty just 
by looking at them. They want 
you to know that poverty is not 
the result of a “lack of effort”. It 
is not a lifestyle choice. It is an 
incredibly arduous battle that no 
one would willingly choose. 

They want to live normal 
productive lives and contribute 
to their communities. To do 
that they need the 
opportunity to 
earn wages that 
offer sustain-
able lifestyles 
along with 
afford-
able 

housing and food. They want to 
be granted the dignity and equal-
ity of treatment that all are owed 
as human beings.

Voices for Change sees the 
upcoming provincial elec-
tion and the province’s Social 
Assistance Review as opportuni-
ties to raise awareness of poverty 
and constructively work for 
social change to eradicate it. 
They know this is going to be 
difficult but it is by no means 
impossible. 

To help them with this task, 
in June a number of allies from 
organizations in the community 
that wish to address poverty 

were invited to stand with them. 
Their challenge to us was to help 
be the voice of empathy, the 
voice of determination – to be a 
voice for change. 

I spent a day with the group 
representing the Mothers’ Union 
Niagara (mothersunioncanada.
ca)  
and as a board member of 
Halton Community Legal 
Services (haltonlegal.ca). 
Archdeacon Michael Patterson 
also responded to their 
challenge as did the co-
chairs of the Halton 
Poverty Roundtable, 
Burlington 
Counselling and 
Family Services, 
the St. Vincent 
de Paul Society, 
Clearview Church 
and many other 
faith and commu-
nity based 

organizations.
When the financial resources 

available to support the group 
were stretched due to larger than 
anticipated numbers of individu-
als  wanting to participate, the 
Mothers’ Union in Niagara 
donated lunch for 40 people for 
three days as the group and allies 
participated in facilitated train-
ing on how to use their collective 
voices as a tool for advocacy. 
Other allies offered other tan-
gible supports such as bus tickets 
to enable the participants to get 
to meetings. Such simple acts 
have incredible significance.

I was moved and inspired as 

I joined the group for their final 
session with the facilitator who 
had guided them along with staff 
from Halton Community Legal 
Services through their training 
journey.  This was not a room 
full of “poor people”.  This was 
an engaged group of people 
with passion and a desire to 
effect change.  I heard thought-
ful discussion and insightful 
dialogue spoken with conviction 

and 

truth.   

tHOUGHtS AND reACtIONS 
FrOM OtHerS

From a member of Voices 
for Change, “Breaking bread 
together is a fundamental, com-
munity essential.  Everyone is 
on the same level when sharing 
food, it removes barriers.  On 
the practical note some people in 
attendance may not have food in 
their homes, so their participa-
tion has several functions. OW 
(Ontario Works) and ODSP 
(social assistance), are very 
isolating by nature.  The lack of 
everything that requires money 
makes the isolation even deeper. 
When the only extra you can 
afford for the month is the taxi 
ride home from the grocery store 
loaded with everything for the 
month, there isn’t even $3.00 
for bus fare left. That keeps you 
at home.”

From Colleen Sym, Executive.
Director, Halton Legal Services, 
“In contemporary Christian 
theology, a way of thinking 
about justice is to understand it 
as ‘right relationship’. A credible 
justice ministry is one where we 
are in ‘right relationship’ with 
those who experience injustice. 
There are four principles that 
have been used for engaging 
in justice issues: sustainability, 
sufficiency, solidarity and equity. 
Solidarity in our context relates 
to the importance of engaging 
with people of lived experience 
of poverty in finding solutions. 
It is imperative that those 

who are directly affected by 
poverty participate in its 

eradication.”

From Bishop Michael 
Bird of Niagara Diocese, 

who said in his reflection on 
his participation in the recent 

Halton Donated Diet Challenge, 
“I am even more motivated 
now to advocate for some real 
solutions to the root causes of 

poverty.”

OPPOrtUNItIeS FOr 
LeArNING AND 

PArtICIPAtION.
In Niagara, our Diocesan 

Vision challenges us to move 
beyond the four walls of the 
church in love and humility 
to listen to and engage with 
the people of this generation.  
Our Mothers’ Union vision is 
to bring about a world where 
God’s love is shown through 
loving, respectful and flourish-
ing relationships.  There may 
be Mothers’ Union branches or 
members in Canada who feel 
that they are unable to effect 
change and make a difference.  
Here, the participation of a few 
has made it possible for the 
efforts of more to affect change 
in many!

To dispel myths and raise 
awareness of the reality of 
poverty, Voices for Change has 
a speakers’ bureau. Members 
recently shared their stories at 
the Halton Poverty Roundtable 
as part of their orientation and 
have participated in training for 
staff at the Region of Halton, 
Employment, Housing & 
Social Services Division. If you 
would like Voices for Change 
to speak at your parish, contact 
Archdeacon Michael Patterson 
at michael.patterson@niagara.
anglican.ca.

Mothers’ Union in Niagara 
is holding their annual retreat 
November 25-27, 2011 at 
Crieff Hills Center, just outside 
Hamilton, north on Hwy.6.  The 
theme this year is “Let hope 
begin with me”. The ongoing 
work from and with Voices for 
Change will be featured as well 
as a number of other initiatives.  
Space is available and Saturday 
only participation is welcomed 
too!  Contact registrar Laurie 
Kondo, Church of the Epiphany, 
Oakville at laurie_kondo@
hotmail.com.

The Mothers’ Union in 
Niagara is continuing the 
partnership work begun last year 
with the Social Justice Camp.  
Building on that theme, we are 
living the changes we want to 
see.  Through equal partner-
ships, we are all strengthened 
and encouraged to continue on 
the just path. 

Pass the sandwiches!

Annette Graydon is Past President of 
the Canadian Mothers’ Union and 

can be reached at  
graydon@aztec-net.

com 
  

… our Diocesan Vision challenges us to move 
beyond the four walls of the church in love 
and humility to listen to and engage with the 
people of this generation.  



From Altar to school
Meeting Community needs

Worshippers at St. John’s, 
Rockwood, on an August 
Sunday morning, left their pews 
and joined a happy procession 
leading to the altar where 
they presented their gifts for a 
blessing.

This was the first BACKPACK 
SUNDAY at the church, which 
was built in 1882, and in 
addition to backpacks, they also 
brought pencils, crayons, paper 
and other school supplies.

They were responding to a 
request from Darci Burgess, 
Co-ordinator of Community 
Supports for The East Wellington 

Community Services (EWCS) in 
Rockwood, to help young stu-
dents in need of school supplies. 
She asked for ten and received 
sixteen backpacks.

After presenting their gifts 
at the altar, the people prayed 
together for the children, teach-
ers and others in our education 
system.

Outreach Co-ordinator 
Maureen Moore brought the trunk 
load of school supplies to the 
EWCS office, which is conve-
niently located next to the Church.

The backpacks were carried 
to school by the children when 

classes resumed in September.

Parish Roundup

Maureen Moore takes the back-
packs and other school supplies 
from the altar in St. John’s Church 
rockwood … and  presents  them 
to  Darci Burgess  to  give  them 
to children to take to school

Twenty years for lecture series
One person plants, another 

waters and God makes things 
grow… this prediction by St. 
Paul (1 Corinthians 3:6) may 
be the reason why the annual 
Lecture Series at St. Mark’s 
Church, Niagara-on-the-Lake, is 
celebrating its twentieth anniver-
sary this year.

Started by then Rector Ian 
Dingwall, it has continued under 
present Rector Robert Wright.

To mark the special occasion, 
which should attract close to 100 
people, John Dominic Crossan, 
described as an Irish-American 
New Testament scholar, has 
been invited back for the 
second time. He will present 
three lectures on “the Power of 

the Parables” or “how fiction 
by Jesus became fiction about 
Jesus”. He is scheduled to preach 
at the Sunday morning worship.

The Lecture Series begins at 
7:30 pm on Friday, October 14, 
followed by two lectures the 
next day at 10 am and 2 pm. 
More details can be obtained 
by searching the parish web site 
at www.stmarks1792.com, by 
email  stmarks@cogeco.net or by 
telephone 905 468 3123.

It is a relaxed way to learn, said 
Rector Wright; it is a place where 
you can meet and talk informally 
with people you normally read 
about. Participants seem to enjoy 
the Lecture Series as they wrestle 
with the issues facing people 

today, he concluded.
Over the years some notable 

speakers, including Matthew 
Fox, Alan Jones, Eileen Pagels 
and Joan Chittister, have sparked 
conversation and learning at the 
event. In 2010, Muslin Imam 
Feisal Abdul Raus from the 
Mosque in Manhattan delivered 
the key note lectures and spoke 
at the Sunday liturgy.

John Dominic Crossan 

Speed Greening Niagara
How to make your church space greener

A workshop will be held on 
Saturday, October 22, 2011 
from 10 am to 12 noon at St. 
Luke’s Church, 1382 Ontario St, 
Burlington.  

The workshop has two parts.
Part 1 – Energy Analysis Made 

Easy:  the Canadian Anglican 
General Synod has requested 
that parishes analyze their 
energy consumption to see what 
savings could be made. The 
goal is to help parishes create 
this baseline so savings can be 
explored. Each parish is asked 
to have one person attend and 

bring a laptop and their heating, 
electricity and water bills so they 
can be entered into a spread-
sheet. Instructions on how to 
do this will be provided. Please 
pre-register so we can ensure you 
have the software and bills in 
hand.  It is amazing how a few 
energy efficiency steps can make 
a difference to your energy bills!

Part 2 – Speed Greening:  
What’s Speed Greening?  - sev-
eral short (20 minute) concurrent 
sessions will be given and you 
can choose three to attend and 
learn practical actions to take on 

such topics as:
•	 Waste management 

(including Blue Box and 
Green Cart usage)

•	 Energy Conservation
•	 Benefits of eating local 
Each parish is invited to send 

one or more attendees and pre-
registration is encouraged.

Contact Michael Skafel at 
michael.skafel@sympatico.ca, 
Co-chair of the Greening 
Niagara committee, to register or 
for more information.

AnD WhAT AbouT you?

Send us a story about how your 
faith impacts the community 
around you. E-mail your story  
(and a high resolution picture) to: 
editor@niagara.anglican.ca. 

The Reverend bill mous has 
accepted the position as Social 
Justice Coordinator, on a half 
time basis, beginning November 
1.  With this new position, he 
has submitted his resignation as 
Associate at St.James, Dundas, 
effective October 31.

Deacon Anne Crawford 
submitted her resignation from 
St.Luke’s, Burlington, effective 
September 18.  We wish her well 
as she moves to Toronto this fall.

The Reverend neil Follett was 
issued a bishop’s permission as 
honorary assistant at Epiphany, 
Oakville, effective September 18.

The Reverend Amy Cousineau 
was issued bishop’s permission 
as honorary assistant at Church 
of St. James, Fergus, effective 
September 1.

The Reverend sheila martin 
issued a bishop’s permission as 
honorary assistant at All Saints 
Church, Hamilton, effective 
August 1.

Our sympathy to the Reverend 
Joan Dunn and family on the 
death of her father, Frank Ball, 
on July 26.  

Congratulations to 
Archdeacon bruce and suzanne 
mcPetrie, on the birth of 
their second grandchild:  Elsa 
Julianna, born July 5.  

Our sympathy to Archdeacon 
lynne marchant and family 
on the death of her mother, 
Margaret Williams, on July 1.

The Reverend Cheryl barker, 
Rector of St.Paul’s, Caledonia, 

was elected Regional Dean of 
Mohawk, effective July 1.

Our sympathy to the family 
of George Philbrick, O.N., 
faithful member of Jordan and 
Beamsville, who died on July 1.  

Happy 50th Wedding 
Anniversary (June 25th) to Clara 
and sterling Tooke, long time 
and faithful members of St.John 
the Evangelist, Niagara Falls.  

Congratulations to Ian milroy 
who has accepted the position as 
Chair of the Bishop’s Decennial 
Inspections Committee.  

The Reverend Deanne 
Patchett was ordained to the 
Diaconate on June 12.  She was 
licenced as Assistant Curate at 
St.George’s, Guelph, beginning 
August 1.  Congratulations 
Deanne and we wish you well 
as you begin your ordained 
ministry.

The Reverend Janet Cashin 
was issued bishop’s permis-
sion as honorary assistant at 
St.John’s, Thorold, as of May 29.

Our sympathy to the Reverend 
Jeff Ward and family on the 
death of his father, Harry, on 
May 13.  

Parochial Lay Reader’s 
Licences issued to the following: 
Joel lohr, St.Paul’s, Dunnville, 
effective June 1; Annette hoare, 
St.Alban’s, Beamsville, effec-
tive July 1; rosemary rusk, 
St.John’s, Niagara Falls, effective 
March 1; and maurice moss, 
Holy Trinity, Hamilton, effective 
July 1.

People In the News
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A Word for 
thanksgiving, 2011
mIChAel burslem

Just yesterday I received a 
short poem by e-mail from 
a young Egyptian friend, 
Mohammad. Written in Arabic, 
it translates thus:

The blind wish to see the world…
And the deaf wish to hear sounds…
And the lame wish to step out to 
walk…
And the dumb wish to say some 
words…
But you see…hear…walk…and 
speak.
I swear that I will, wherever I stand,
Bear witness that
There is no god but Allah,
And Mohammad is the Messenger 
of God.

My first impulse was to respond 
by saying, “Yes, but Jesus made 
the blind to see, the deaf to hear, 
the lame to walk and the dumb 
to speak.” But I didn’t. It could 
have led to a long, drawn out 
discussion, or worse an argument 
over the merits of Christ and 
Mohammad. Perhaps he was 
trying to provoke me by ending 
the poem with the Shehada. That 
is as much a red rag to Christians 
as the Gloria that we sing at 
the end of the psalms, extolling 
the Trinity, is to Muslims. But, 
what is the point? I don’t believe 
he would become a Christian 

by believing everything we say 
Jesus did or said, than I would 
become a Muslim. I would 
rather answer him by saying 
what every Egyptian says every 
day, Elhamd’Allah, Thanks be 
to God! That would defuse any 
tension before it begin.

This led me to thank God for 
the fact that I do see, hear, walk 
and speak (and write). Do we 
often thank Him for the little 
things in life? When out for my 
morning walks I thank Him for 
the variety of color in the birds 
and flowers all around me; the 
bird songs, the ripples in the 
river and the sound of the wind 
in the trees (perhaps less for the 
noise of the traffic); that I can 
still walk without pain, even 
up hill. I tell Him, sometimes 
out aloud, that he has done all 
things well. On coming home 
I tell Ellen of the beauty I have 
seen. These I would rather tell 
Mohammad, than to get into a 
pointless discussion. I have to 
admit that this is still rather new 
to me, because I always used to 
enjoy a “good” argument.

I used to think that if 
Mohammad, and others like 
him, didn”t believe exactly as I 
did, they, at the point of death, 
would go straight to hell and 
my purpose in life was to spare 
as many souls as possible that 
fate. Well, I no longer believe 

this. Nor, as I read Him in the 
Gospels, did, or does, Jesus. He 
was the arch heretic in teaching 
that heaven was not exclusively 
for the Jews. I believe it’s not 
exclusively for Christians either. 
But look where it got Him; 
crucifixion. In the same way 
those who challenge such long 
cherished convictions may expect 
to be “crucified” by the “faithful.”

However, where Christianity 
differs from all other faiths, it 
declares there is life after death; 
no one is worthless to God; He 
loves even the sinner and there 
is hope for all, not just for those 
who, like the White Queen in 
Alice in Wonderland, “believe six 
impossible things before break-
fast.” One thing that has really 
surprised me as I have aged, is 
how liberal in interpreting the 
Scriptures, I have become. Faith 
is not believing the impossible, 
but a conviction that God is 
for real. That is the one thing 
which Mohammad and I have 
in common. Let us build on that 
together.

I’m equally convinced that 
God loves Muslims more than 
dissenters; those who cause 
bitter dissent and even schism in 
congregations and dioceses that 
a portion should up and leave. 
Since God loves us all, there is 
nothing that should cause us 
to love one another less than 

He does, even such subjects as 
the Same-Sex debate. Paul con-
demned settling matters in court 
as he did homosexual relations. 
He preferred all be celibate as 
himself. However, Paul is not the 
Law, any more than the Bible is, 
and thanks be to God no one is 
saved by obeying the law, Paul’s, 
the Bible or any other.

So, this Thanksgiving we have 
so much to be thankful for, but 
most especially that God loves 
us. This is the one thing I’ve 
learned from the Bible.

A final word for those who 
cannot see, hear, walk or speak. 
We don’t know why you can’t do 
as most others can. Medicine, 
like science can only answer 
the questions What? Where? 
When? and How? Faith answers 
the question Why? THAT GOD 
MAY BE GLORIFIED. So God 
really does love you too, perhaps 
even more so. You are a lesson 
to us all how to bear up under 
adversity. Perhaps, if you do 
count your blessings, you will 
find that you have more than the 
rest of us. 

Let us all therefore thank and 
praise the Lord.

Michael Burslem is a member of 
St. George’s Parish in Guelph and 
can be reached at m.burslem@
sympatico.ca

Changes in niagara Communications
ConTInueD From PAGe 1

Gemma Young will take on the 
role as our diocesan webmaster. 
Gemma is a member of St. 
Luke’s (Palermo) in Oakville 
and she and Ms. Lisa Bowman 
of  St. John’s Thorold have been 
working tirelessly all summer 
developing the new website for 
the diocese of Niagara. Gemma 
has been in technology for over 
15 years and as well as working 
as a Senior IT Business Analyst 
also runs a web consulting 
company. We look forward to 
introducing Gemma and Lisa 
more formally in the coming 
weeks. If you would like to 
contact Gemma please do so 
via gyoung@ 
thefocusedview.com. 
Also, with this October issue 

of the Niagara Anglican, the 
Reverend Hollis Hiscock will 
begin as the new editor of our 
diocesan newspaper. Hollis hails 
originally from the great prov-
ince of Newfoundland where he 
was in parish ministry and was 
also the editor of Newfoundland 
Churchman (now Anglican 

Life) for over a decade. In 1990, 
Hollis accepted the position as 
rector of St. John’s, York Mills 
in Toronto where he remained 
until he retired to the Diocese of 
Niagara in 2007. Hollis sat on 
the board of the national paper, 
the Anglican Journal, for many 
years so he brings a wealth of 

experience and insight to this 
new role. Hollis and his wife 
Helen have two daughters and 
live in Burlington. You may 
contact Hollis at editor@niagara.
anglican.ca 

 We thank both Hollis and 
Gemma for stepping in to take 
on these very important roles.

A Day of Deeper Understanding

Listening to God: 
Listening to Each Other

Worship led by Mark Chindemi, First Nations drummer
Workshops led by Rev’d Stephanie Pellow 

and Rev’d Brian Galligan
Saturday October 22, 9am-2pm ~ St Simon’s, Oakville

Registration $10. Lunch provided with a free will offering

Contact number 519-942-1678 or email revspellow@gmail.com

Meets 2nd Thursday  
of every month

King’s Christian College
Burnhamthorpe and  
Neyagawa Roads
Oakville, Ontario 7:30 pm

In Essentials, Unity; In Non-Essentials, Liberty;
In All Things, Charity

EvEryonE WElcoME



A Call to Action
JIm neWmAn

William Temple said, “The 
Church is the only cooperative 
society in the world that exists 
for the benefit of those who are 
not its members.”

 Temple was a priest in the 
Church of England, a supporter 
of social reforms, an author, 
teacher and headmaster, and he 
served as Bishop of Manchester 
(1921–29), Archbishop of York 
(1929–42), and Archbishop of 
Canterbury (1942–44). 

William Temple died in 1944, 
and so that quotation is not 
exactly a contemporary one. But 
it’s in line with today’s views that 
the Church must become more 
focused on mission, and more 
strategic in its thinking. 

Many of us have only a vague 
idea of what that means. Some 
of us are overwhelmed and say: 
The church is “greying”. In 10 
years we’ll disappear. We’re 
concerned that our parish will be 

closed. Look at how many par-
ishes are struggling. What will 
happen when our rector retires? 
Our apportionment is too high. 
Where do our dollars go? 

 But others say: Perhaps the 
old way of working isn’t working 
so well. How can we extend our 
reach “out there”? Where can we 
make a difference? We’ll need 
some resources . . . but first we 
need to know what we’ll do. Yes, 
we can define our mission, we 
can clarify responsibilities, and 
we can work as a team. We can 
do this. Let’s get started. 

The Hamilton Association for 
Residential and Recreational 
Redevelopment Programs 
(HARRRP) is a prime example 
of the outstanding work that 
can be done with leadership, 
creativity, resourcefulness, and 
faith. Their mission is clear. 
They promote community 
development by seeking out and 
making available, in useful ways, 
resources that already exist in 
our Hamilton neighbourhoods. 

They invite people with talents 
and enthusiasm to use their gifts 
for the betterment of others. 
They secure existing space; work 
with other non-profit organiza-
tions, and support residents in 
designing and running their own 
programs. 

I’ve only begun to describe 
what HARRRP does, and the 
results have been extraordinary. 
One of the many wonderful 
things about the Church is that 
there will be room for all of us, 
including those who are not yet 
its members. 

Slowly but surely the Church 
is moving forward. Hands Across 
Niagara, the newly designed and 
creative approach to Anglican 
Appeal is getting underway, and 
the early response is encourag-
ing. Understandably it will 
need lots more promotion and 
procedures. 

At least we know what we 
want to see:
•	A broad consensus among 

diocesan leadership, clergy, 

and laity that generosity is a 
shared goal 

•	 Ministries at all levels 
(parishes, Diocese, and 
the National Church) that 
are adequately and fairly 
resourced

•	 People living out their 
Baptismal covenant

•	 Governance, committees, and 
processes that embody and 
support our Vision

•	 Diocesan and parish budgets 
that realistically reflect 
anticipated revenue and sup-
port investment in resources 
consistent with living our 
Vision. 
Perhaps the old way of work-

ing isn’t working so well. 
Temple’s quotation is a call to 

action. 
Jim Newman is the Stewardship 
Consultant for the Diocese and 
can be reached at jim.newman@
niagara.anglican.ca

youth Took Time to explore the Five marks of mission  
ConTInueD From PAGe 1 

his work site in Alberta to the 
parking lot of a restaurant  
(closest wireless signal) in order 
to “Skype” with his partner, 
Laura Harrison, at her home in 
Hamilton. Mission accomplished 
– a half day of the conference 
planned...cross country! Despite 
full time work, school and family 
commitments, this devoted 
group of disciples is imbued 
with a powerful call to create a 
safe, supportive and challenging 
environment in which God’s 
work in the lives of young people 
is intentionally noticed and 
affirmed. 

The Five Marks of Mission – 
Proclaiming the Good News; 
Teaching, Nurturing & Baptizing 
New Believers; Responding to 
Human Need in Loving Service; 
Transforming Unjust Structures 
and Safeguarding the Integrity 
of Creation – were highlighted 
throughout the week in daily 
worship, in small group discus-
sions, in large group activities, 
in plenaries, and in workshops. 
Creating a video for delegates 
focused on what it means to love 
and how we show love through 
service was a high point for 

staffer Emma Smith. She com-
ments, “It was a phenomenal 
experience to put together a 
visual reflection about loving 
service. I was particularly taken 
by the realization that large 
scale actions are not always more 
important than small actions. 
Acting in small ways to change 
the world and ourselves is what 
NYC is all about for me.” 

Participants were immersed in 
worship experiences that allowed 
everyone a space in which to 
give praise, connect with God 
and reflect on their spiritual 
journey: a Jazz Eucharist, a 
drumming compline, a Spiritual 
Stretching Morning Prayer, a 
“tuck in” compline, a Laughter 
Eucharist and creating mandalas 
at Sherman Falls. Staff member, 
Max Woolaver says about the 
Spiritual Stretching Morning 
Prayer, “The yoga exercise we 
shared at dawn, in the forest, was 
a revelation. The stretching exer-
cises, linking our own breathing 
to our movement, birthed a 
surprising dynamic sense of 
well-being. As we stretched 
physically, we became that much 
more aware of the resources for 
spiritual adventure which usu-
ally lie out of reach for many of 

us. I thought to myself, ‘how do 
I expect to meet the challenges 
in any day without preparing for 
them?’”

The week was jam-packed with 
activities that invited partici-
pants to delve into the Marks of 
Mission –For example, an 
afternoon exploring the baptis-
mal covenant in a round robin 
format had participants at one 
station sharing the many ways 
they honour the Christ in the 
people they encounter, and mak-
ing commitments to intensify 
their nurture of others once they 
return home. In acknowledging 
how others honour the Christ in 
them, several bursary recipients 
expressed deep appreciation 
that the kindness of strangers 
had enabled them to experience 
the joys of the Niagara Youth 
Conference. 

Another afternoon saw a flurry 
of activity as conference mem-
bers sought to perform loving 
acts of service in response to 
the needs of fellow participants 
and staff members. Workshops 
focused on safeguarding the 
integrity of creation, and trans-
forming unjust structures capti-
vated the group and challenged 
them to look at issues from a 

different perspective. A “Telling 
Your Own Story” workshop gave 
delegates both the permission to 
see their lives as a unique cre-
ation story as well as some tools 
with which to share their stories. 
Underpinning the conference 
were the multifaceted talents of 
the NYC Band focusing partici-
pants’ attention on God, on the 
theme, and on finding their own 
groove.

Lest you think NYC was all 
work and no play, entertainment 
included a staff variety night, an 
evening making movies, a formal 
dinner and dance at which the 
staff served the young people, 
and a final night of conference 
participants sharing their many 
gifts with one another. Dean 
Sutton-Greenhalgh notes that he 
loves the fact that NYC doesn’t 
hold talent competitions but 
rather showcases everyone’s 
contributions.

Was the week a success? The 
staff saw many instances of God 
at work, and it seems that the 
youth felt the Spirit moving, too. 
“There’s nowhere in the world 
that I feel this safe – I have to 
hide who I am with my friends 
at home”, remarked one long 
time participant. “I think I want 

to be a priest and I thought I 
knew what that was all about but 
this really made me think,” and 
“Everyone welcomes you here – I 
didn’t know anyone when I came 
and people just started talking to 
me. I was really nervous about 
coming but then I wasn’t scared 
at all”, were the comments from 
two new participants. Others 
chimed in with what’s significant 
for them about their NYC expe-
rience; “I wait for NYC all year 
– these people are my lifeline!!” 
and, “I always feel like a different 
person on Friday from the per-
son I was on the first day.”

If you would like to help a 
young person, who wouldn’t 
otherwise be able to participate, 
attend a residential youth 
ministry program, please send 
a donation to the Joyce Wilton 
Youth Ministry Bursary Fund, 
Attn: Christyn Perkons, 252 
James Street North, Hamilton, 
ON, L8R 2L3. Your support can 
help change lives.
(Christyn Perkons, Diocesan 
Coordinator for Congregational 
Support and Development, can 
be reached at christyn.perkons@
niagara.anglican.ca)

Next Month in 
the Niagara 
Anglican…

ABCs of Outreach
The Achievement 

Breakfast Club 
helps Hamilton 

school 
children 
off to a 

good start

Warmth on a Cold 
Night
Out of the Cold ministry 
gives shelter and a warm 
meal to the homeless in 
winter.

Faith In A POW 
Camp
A personal account of 
an act of faith, while in a 
German POW camp, that 
changed countless lives.



HOLLIStorial

Advice To our leaders
hollIs hIsCoCk

Let me explain the idea behind 
the concept – HOLLIStorial. We 
are all familiar with the term “edi-
torial”; well, I wanted to personal-
ize mine, and since my name is not 
“Edi”, I added my Christian name 
to “torial” and coined what I think 
is a catchy title.

This will be my column to express 
my thoughts about events facing 
God’s people in our times. So on 
with the first HOLLIStorial.

During October, in several 
Canadian provinces, including 
our own, the citizens will elect 
individuals to represent them 
in their provincial legislatures. 
Earlier, Canadians chose their 
Members of Parliament, as well 
as their town, city and regional 
governments. Couple these with 
people in leadership positions in 
education, law, religious institu-
tions, businesses, volunteer 
organizations, etc, and one can 

see the importance of leaders on 
society specifically, and the world 
generally.

So what advice could we offer 
to individuals continuing in or 
just beginning their leadership 
journey?

We can look back nearly 
2,800 years ago, when the 
Old Testament prophet Isaiah 
provided a template of advice 
to those in leadership positions 
in his era. Even though Isaiah 
(chapter 33) was focusing on the 
leadership traits essential for 
a future king, nonetheless his 
words ring as a clarion, calling 
leaders of our day to similar 
standards.

A leader, according to Isaiah, 
should …

rule with integrity and govern 
with justice;

be like a shelter from the wind and 
a place to hide from the storms of life;

be like a river in the desert bring-
ing new life to its surroundings, 
and a giant rock of stability and 

example in a far flung desert;
be always aware of the needs of 

all people entrusted to their care;
not be impatient but act with 

understanding;
say what they mean;
ensure that righteousness and 

justice rule throughout their 
jurisdiction;

strive for peace and security, and 
work towards having people free 

from worry as they live in peaceful 
and safe homes.

No doubt, each of us could 
add our own suggestions to 
those attributes put forward by 
Isaiah.

However, if all of us leaders 
were to model our decision 
making and actions after Isaiah’s 
recommendations, we would 
probably bring to life what song-
writers Bob Thiele and George 
David Weiss meant when they 
wrote, “what a wonderful world 
this would be.”

Perhaps every leader should 
have Isaiah’s goals displayed 

prominently as a constant 
reminder of promises made 
when they accepted the respon-
sibility of leading and caring for 
their constituents. 

Similarly, those who are being 
led need to carry a copy with 

them to be reminded  that no 
leader can achieve these lofty 
goals without the help and sup-
port of every adherent.

Let’s start by saying a prayer 
for all who lead us.

Christmas Is Coming
The Niagara Anglican wants 
to hear from you.

In 300 words or less, recall 
a special Christmas worship, 
relate a humorous Christmas 
happening, retell a Christmas 
poem or story, relive a 
Christmas tradition or reflect 
on what Christmas means for 
you. You can even draw us a 
Christmas scene.

We need to hear from you 
by October 20, 2011.

Send your submission to 
the Editor at editor@niagara.
anglican.ca or Editor, Niagara 
Anglican, 252 James Street 
North, Hamilton, Ontario, 
L8R 2L3 or talk to the Editor 
at 905 635 9463.

A Christmas worth having 
is one worth giving away ... 
share your gift with others.
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Most of us taught our children, now 
adults, to attend church regularly; 
they were active as servers and chor-
isters and had friends in the parish 
family and wonderful times at Can-
terbury Hills. Now they only come 
when they feel they have to. They say 
they can worship God without going 
to church, that their spouses were 
brought up in a different church or 
in no church, that there’s no compel-
ling social need to attend, that their 
children have sports practices Sunday 
morning or that the church’s message 
bores both them and their children. 
They’re doing their best.

There are other scenarios. One 
young adult marries another person 
with a strong church background and 
they live near a church with a vibrant 
congregation. Its impassioned priest 
cares for their souls and delivers ser-
mons of progressive ideas that speak 
to their minds. They love the music, 
both modern and traditional. When 
the children of that couple are bap-
tized into that community, angels must 
rejoice. Grandparents certainly do.

Meanwhile, the majority of Angli-

cans are tired of struggling to make 
church happen for their children and 
grandchildren, tired of criticisms, 
tired of the squabbling in parish coun-
cil meetings and the frustration that 
festers in people who do not see a 
solution to their church’s dwindling 
numbers.

We also have, in every parish, 
believers whose goodness inspires the 
rest of us to be better Christians, saints 
who cure and teach and feed, who are 
determined to promote justice. They 
are Jesus who lives beyond time and 
death.

And yet our numbers keep shrink-
ing. We have the gospel of Jesus but-
-here’s the crux of the matter —we 
have never really grasped or whole-
heartedly applied it. We seem afraid 
to “do” Christianity. We’re positively 
squeamish about Pentecost concepts. 
We call ourselves miserable sinners 
so often that we only half-heartedly 
appreciate the great news of Jesus’ 
message.

We can take the necessary steps 
to encourage our congregations 
to live up to our calling. What’s 
involved? Let Christ be born in us 
anew. This is simple, but not easy. 

Turn from hoarding to sharing, 
from exclusiveness to inclusive-
ness, from bullying and abuse to 
justice and equality for all. We’ve 
heard many sermons on these 
topics. We know we should put 
these words into practice, but it’s 
easier not to change. Jesus said, “I 
give you a new commandment, that 
you love one another. Just as I have 
loved you, you also should love one 
another. By this everyone will know 
that you are my disciples, if you 
have love for one another.” These 
are the words we must embody, 
but church-goers are not especially 
known for their love. In fact, our 
friends and relatives who have quit 
the church say that they are put 
off by the nastiness they have wit-
nessed in congregations.

We have intellectual work to do as 
well. Collectively, we still have not 
adjusted to the damage done to our 
world-view by 19th century scientists. 
We’ve been taught to get over the the-
istic God in the sky but we  nd the 
alternative, the “ground of being,” an 
unsatisfactory name for the divine. If 
it’s any consolation, most of humanity, 
not just the people of Western faiths, 

has not caught up to these scienti c 
discoveries. Here, for sure, we are in 
need of a new story —a narrative that 
explains a parable.

Nor have we accepted the concept 
that we are destroying our own habi-
tat, God’s creation, because it cannot 
sustain our population growth and our 
massive carelessness. The concept of 
sustainability is almost too easy. But 
we don’t totally get it, don’t know 
what we should be doing once we’ve 
mastered composting.

Yet Christ’s story calls us to a 
belief that was radically new in his 
day and still is new in ours. After 2000 
years, the church demonstrates two 
responses: those who hear his mes-
sage of love and justice and devote 
their lives to applying it, and those 
who use the church as a place of ref-
uge. The last thing these churchgoers 
want is to hear new music, new litur-
gies or new theology when they come 
to church. Church is where they have 
a sense of control. Christ’s voice is too 
often ignored.

We’re in a time of great change, 
paralyzed by the traumas of 20th and 
early 21st century violence and by 
the sights and forecasts of environ-

mental disasters, societal break-
downs and mass famines on the 
nightly “news.” This is the context 
that we as Christians must  nd the 
courage to address instead of wor-
shiping the past. What is yet untold 
is our 21st century story of Jesus: 
the glue that can hold the human 
race together and make sense to the 
individual. The good news for our 
time—as we tell it here and now in 
what we believe, think, say and do-
-must be spoken by us as witnesses. 
We as a church need to change to 
make ourselves heard by younger 
generations. That is what our world 
is waiting for.

Do we have what our children, 
our grandchildren, our church, can 
grasp and hold on to? Is it a positive 
theology? Do we choose life? We are 
called, and the Lord provides. We 
have been given a thought-provoking 
and workable new theology to explore 
and live by. We have been shown what 
is good and required to do justice, to 
love kindness, and to walk humbly 
with our God. When we put our trust 
in God, our experience is of faith, 
hope, peace and love. Is this not the 
Gospel of Christ?
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From generation to generation


